
BOROUGH OF KETTERING

KETTERING TOWN FORUM

Meeting held: 4 February 2013
Present:
Kettering Borough Councillors


Councillor Scott Edwards (Chair)


The Deputy Mayor, Councillor Keli Watts


Councillor Duncan Bain


Councillor Maurice Bayes


Councillor David Bishop (Rural Forum Representative)


Councillor Mike Brown


Councillor Maggie Don


Councillor Jenny Henson


Councillor Philip Hollobone


Councillor Shirley Lynch


Councillor Ellie Manns


Councillor Paul Marks


Councillor Jonathan West


Northamptonshire County Councillors


Councillor Bob Civil (Ise Division)


Councillor Larry Henson (Kettering Central)


Councillor Carolyn Maxted (Grange Division)


Councillor Bill Parker (Brambleside)


Representatives of Member Organisations


Myra Bale (Kettering Private Hire and Taxi Association) –


    Deputy Chair


Mick Scrimshaw (Chamber of Trade)

Also Present


Callum Dow (NHS)


Steve Lilley (NNC – Transport and Highways)


Sgt Julie Mead - Northants Police

Graham Soulsby (Deputy Chief Executive)


John Conway (Kettering Borough Council)


Janice Maxey (Forum Administrator)

12.KTF.32
APOLOGIES


Apologies for absence were received from Councillors Linda Adams, Steve Bellamy, Lloyd Bunday, Paul Corazzo, Michelle George, Terry Freer, Mary Malin and Mike Tebbutt (Kettering Borough Council), David Grindley (NCC – Highways, Transport & Infrastructure)
12.KTF.33
MINUTES

RESOLVED

that the minutes of the meeting of the meeting of the Kettering Town Forum held on 26th November 2012 be approved as a correct record and signed by the Chair.

2.KTF.34
DECLARATIONS OF INTEREST


Councillor Shirley Lynch declared a personal interest in respect of Item 6 – Policing Issues and Statistics as her daughter was a police officer, based at Kettering Police Station.
12.KTF.35
REPORTS OF THE FORUM'S REPRESENTATIVES ON THE A6 TOWNS FORUM AND THE RURAL FORUM


Councillor Bishop reported that the Rural Forum held on 29 November 2012 had received presentations from:-

· Ian Smith of May Gurney in respect of gritting of rural areas;
· Naj Mistry, Kettering Youth Development Worker of the Northamptonshire Association of Youth Clubs on youth development and funding in particular the aim of the association to support youth clubs and youth provisions n the town and surrounding areas.
· Julia Beckett on Town and Parish Funding

all of which had been very useful and well received.

There was no report from the A6 Towns Forum.

12.KTF.36
POLICING ISSUES AND STATISTICS


Sgt Julie Mead attended the meeting and presented the report on ward crime statistics and policy issues.
Firstly, she introduced herself to the forum as the new Sergeant based at Kettering Police Station.  She updated the forum on local current projects/initiatives being run by the police:-
· She had been approaching councillors for support in various initiatives and the response had been encouraging;

· She would be setting up preventative personal safety sessions in wards for ladies to try to prevent some crimes directed specifically at females i.e. bag snatching;
· Jam in the Hood – 15 young people working for the police

· ‘Have your say’ sessions; and
· ‘Coffee with coppers’

In terms of the crime statistics, the forum was advised that the largest percentage increase in crime had been in respect of burglaries to dwellings.  However, all enforcement measures had been put in place and everything that could be done was being done.  It had also been the second best year in terms of performance.
Members of the forum raised the following questions/comments:-

	Question


	Answer

	Would there be a competition for the best youngster in the Jam in the Hood initiative?
Was it going to continue after the 15 weeks?
	There would not be a competition as such; the project was already into week 3.  The youngsters were encouraged to work as a team and at the finish of the course, everyone would get an invite to attend. 

There was enough funding for another course and when one finished, the next one would be started. There would be no cut-off date for the end of the project as the police would continue to work with on the project.

  

	The increase in figures for burglaries, particularly in Brambleside ward (24 burglaries with 0% detection rate) were particularly worrying.  Who was thought to be carrying out these burglaries?
The detection rate for these burglaries is very low.  Out of 24 crimes committed, not one cleared up.  What is your strategy for detection of these crimes?

What procedures are in place to help people who have been burgled, especially the elderly who do not then feel safe in their own homes?

When figures rise, does this mean usually that a known offender is back on the street?  
	Burglaries were either carried out by persistent re-offenders or opportunists.  It was accepted that the figures were not satisfactory, but that they should be put in perspective; they were on a par with rest of county and the police were working hard with partners to prevent crime. 

We are a very pro-active team.  Admittedly the detection rate does not look good but it is similar across the county.  There is a pro-active wing working during the evening when most burglaries are carried out to try and catch the culprits and prevent them striking in the future.  
There are procedures in place, they are visited by the police and their local PCSO and they are also offered security advice and follow-up information on progress with the detection of the crime.
Persistent re-offenders accounted for 75% of offences but some criminals had no links to the area and crimes were carried out at random due to the area’s proximity to the M1/M6 corridor.  We are made aware when offenders are released from prison so that they can be monitored.


	We had a Community Panel a few years ago.  Have you got any ideas to re-introduce a community panel?
	Community Panels had been effective; however after a while the meetings attracted the same small group of people with the same concerns/priorities each time.  ‘Have Your Say’ events have replaced the Community Panels, however, we are still happy to come and talk to communities if requested.


	On the Ise Lodge ward we had the mobile police station and everyone found that really useful.

How can we help, as Members, to help bring the statistics down?

	The mobile police station was a successful initiative.
Members can help by publicising the  various projects/initiatives we are setting up, i.e. Have Your Say events, coffee with copper etc.

	How much support do you give to Neighbourhood Watch schemes?
	Kettering has one of the most effective Neighbourhood Watch schemes in the county with around 400 Neighbourhood Watch                    schemes organised by the Neighbourhood Watch Co-ordinator, Jane Calcott, based at Kettering Police Station.  Increased police involvement has been requested in the schemes and this is currently being considered.



Sgt Julie Mead was thanked for her attendance.
12.KTF.37
NEW 111 SERVICE

Callum Dow, from the NHS, attended the Forum and gave a presentation on the new national NHS 111 Service which would be launched in Northamptonshire at the end of March 2013.

The forum was informed that the new 111 phone number would be the new free, hopefully easy to remember, number to call when medical help was needed no matter where or when the person was ringing from.  The aim of the new service was part of a national campaign to ensure that patients were directed to the right service as quickly as possible and would:-

· Improve the public’s access to urgent healthcare services

· Increase the efficiency of the NHS;
· Replace the NHS direct with a service that provided more local options for patients; and
· Reduce pressure on the ambulance service/A&E departments.
It was emphasised that 999 would remain the number for immediate, life threatening emergencies.  More information could be obtained on the new service on www.northamptonshire.nhs.uk/nhs.uk. 
Members made comments as follows:-

· Possible confusion for the elderly having to remember three sets of numbers (111, 999 and 101 (for non urgent police matters)).
· Sgt Mead reported that to her knowledge the police were not aware of the new scheme and suggested Callum might like to attend some Have Your Say events to inform more groups.  

· The programme for advertising the new number in view of it being a national scheme?

· Would there be a time when the current number for NHS direct would be obsolete and how would both numbers work together in the meantime?
· What was the total cost this is costing the NHS for one year period?

Callum Dow made the following comments in response:-

· It was hoped that the three numbers would not cause too much confusion once people got used to them.
· He would be happy to work with the police and attend ‘Have Your Say’ meetings.
· The Government’s Department of Health would be organising all the national advertising.  The 21st April had been given as a date for a probable launch but this was awaiting confirmation. The calls would be live on 21st March followed by national publicity around 11 April 2013.
· The previous NHS Direct number and new 111 numbers would both be in force for a settling in period.   

· He would find out total cost and report back.  


The Chair of the Forum thanked Callum for his presentation and attendance.
12.KTF.38
TRAFFIC MANAGEMENT AND HIGHWAYS ISSUES
Steve Lilley of the Highways, Transport & Infrastructure Department at Northamptonshire County Council attended the meeting and addressed the Forum.
Steve Lilley updated the forum as follows:-

· In May 2011 the switch off programme was implemented throughout the county and was completed by the end of August 2011.

· A priority list had been developed for the project with the police and road safety officers.  This enabled the council to identify where it as most appropriate for most lights to be maintained and where they could be switched off.
· The reason for switch off was to save £2m as approved by the County Council in February 2011.
· This was to contribute to the £73 million of savings the Council needed to make in 2011/2012 as well as making cash savings the initiative was helping the County Council reduce its energy consumption and carbon footprint.

· By September 2016 every one of Northamptonshire’s 65,000 street lights would be removed, replaced or upgraded.
· The work would involve installing new street lights and removing the old ones once they were up and running.  

· The new lights would use the latest technology to deliver more effective white lights to improve night time vision and colour recognition.

· In a bid to reduce energy consumption, all the County’s traffic bollards will gradually be replaced with solar powered bollards lit with LEDs and in the early hours of the morning residential street lights will be dimmed.  Also the lights will switch on slightly later and switch off a little earlier.

· The NCC, in partnership with Balfour Beatty, will be carrying out the work under a 25 year contract and Balfour Beatty has to guarantee everything for 5 years after installation.
· More information could be found can be found on the Street Lighting website on the Northamptonshire County Council website and people could also contact Balfour Beatty’s customer care team on 0800 0850 257 or email at enquiries@lightingnorthamptonshire.com.

Members raised the following issues:--

· Historically, lampposts have also been used for other signs, so would those organisations be liaised with before removal?

· Requests from the Police to turn lights on.
· The situation regarding lighting of pathways.
· The reasons to replace orange lights with white.
· Maintenance of existing lights.   There is one in Radnor way Barton Seagrave, which does not appear to be in a safe condition.
· Methodology of programme and appeals process.
Steve Lilley responded to the comments as follows:-
· The design of new street lights would take account of those organisations that used the street lights for other notices.  Full details on website.

· The new white lights would be quite low level but limit spread on the highway.

· Requests had not been received from the police to switch back on lights generally.   However, street lights had been switch back on where the police had advised of a proven threat of danger to one or more persons.  

· Pathways generally were not covered as street lights are for highway safety.  

· Following the switch off there had been a period of 3 months for people to appeal.  For each appeal the situation had been investigated and in 20% of cases, the lights had been turned back on.  The appeal period had also been extended past the 3 months.  However, the appeal period had now finished and due to resource issues it was not possible to re-open it as the focus was now on the new programme.  

· However, there did still remain certain criteria under which a change to street lighting would be considered:-

· It would affect an appreciable portion of the community

· There was a proven physical danger to one or more persons

· There was a proven presence of serious crime.



Full details could be found on the website.  
· Any unsafe or damaged lights and columns would be taken away to remove any danger to the public.  The reported one in Radnor Way, Barton Seagrave would be investigated.
In David Grindley’s absence, Steve Lilley offered to take back any highways issues raised from the forum but there were none.  
The Chair thanked Steve for his attendance and presentation.

12.KTF.39
HRA BUSINESS PLAN
A presentation was given by John Conway, Head of Housing, Kettering Borough Council.  The purpose of the report was to seek the views of the Forum on the draft HRA Business Plan 2013/14 – 2042/43.
It was explained that a new self-financing system for council housing had been launched in March 2012, under which the Council had more freedom to make strategic decisions about the management, maintenance and improvement of its housing stock over the long term.  Self-financing would also be a more transparent system which would increase the Council’s accountability to tenants.  It would demand a more strategic and business-like approach to the management of council housing and involve a greater focus on customer, asset management and the need to achieve value for money.  The HRA Business Plan would assist the Council in managing its housing stock by setting out its plans for the Council’s landlord service over the next 30 years and this would be reviewed each year to take account of the changing operational environment.

Members made the following comments:-

· It was an excellent report and John and his team had done an excellent job in reducing rent arrears from £540,000 (March 2002) to £158,000 (end of 2011/12).

· How many people were currently on the waiting list and how successful was the exchange facility.

· What was the situation in respect of private rentals?
John Conway made the following comments in response:-
· There were presently 3,000 people on the waiting list.  In January 2013, a new allocation scheme had been approved to give those in greatest need higher priority.          
· Over the last 10 years, officers had developed a good record of working with Housing Associations but the point had been reached where house building by Housing Associations would decrease and the Council would like to run its own housing stock more efficiently.

· The Council also worked closely with private landlords to make sure housing needs were met and that the accommodation was appropriate.   The actual amount of private lets had increased from 6% to 21% and although there was still a significant gap between council and private rents, officers worked hard with private landlords to try and keep rents more in line with those rents charged by Housing Associations.

The Chair thanked John Conway for his report and attendance.
12.KTF.40
BUDGET PROPOSALS FOR 2013/14 AND PREPARING FOR THE MEDIUM TERM – INFORMATION REPORT

Graham Soulsby, Deputy Chief Executive, outlined the report on the Budget Proposals for 2013/14 and preparing for the medium term.  It was explained that KBC’s draft budgets for 2013/14 had been considered by the Executive Committee at its meeting on 16 January 2013.  The Executive had endorsed the draft budgets for consultation and the formal consultation period                               was currently running from 16 January to the 27 February (when the budget would be formally considered by the full Council).  


As part of that consultation process, comments had been sought from the forum, primarily through the Council’s Budget Consultation meeting which had been held on 24 January 2013.  

The question was raised as to when the pedestrianisation in the town centre would be extended.  It was confirmed that there would be funding available in next year’s budget to enable that to take place.

12.KTF.41
FUTURE AGENDA ITEMS

No new items were suggested but the following items had been carried over from previous meetings:-

· Consultation on changes Kettering General Hospital

· Street Pastors

· Police and Crime Commissioner

· Wicksteed Park
12.KTF.42      DATE OF NEXT MEETING

The next meeting was scheduled to take place in June 2013, details to be confirmed once rota of meetings for next municipal year had been approved
 (The meeting started at 7.00 pm and ended at 8.32 pm)

Signed​: …………………………………………………….

(Chair)

jcm
Kettering Town Forum No. 

4.2.13


